

April 25, 2013

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, April 25, 2013, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:00 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright, Chair




Don Thorp 



Liz Sciortino



Bruce Peckham  



Don Irvine
ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones Attorney
OTHERS: 
2 and Ed Walsh, Planning Board Chair
Minutes were taken by Debbie Tvrdik.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Mr. Wright disclosed that he and Mr. Petrisak were neighbors on Langpap Road years prior and asked if Mr. Petrisak had an issue with that fact.  Mr. Petrisak stated no.
PETRISAK AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Dennis Petrisak, 24 Island Lane, Canandaigua, NY, for an area variance at property located on Rush Mendon Road, consisting of 193.75 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 215.02-1-45.2, located in an RA-1 zone, to allow a re-subdivision of this property with an adjoining property which will result in this property having 50 feet of frontage on Rush Mendon Road, whereas Town Code requires 100 feet of frontage.

Mr. Wright stated that the affidavit for the posting of the sign was in the file and asked if the Board had a chance to see the property.  They all stated they had seen the property.  

Mr. Petrisak stated that he and his wife Debbie built the farm 25 years ago and in 2006 they began to search for an exit plan and Jonathan Freidlander was looking for an expansion on their property, the old Conti Farm.  Mr. Petrisak stated that the Conti farm was very close to the road and posed an unsafe situation for the riding students attending the EquiCenter.  Mr. Petrisak stated that in 2009 Mr. Freidlander found a benefactor who was willing to give the EquiCenter a considerable amount of money to utilize for a down payment with time restrictions.  Mr. Petrisak further stated that Mr. Freidlander approached him for a land swap in which Mr. Petrisak was to retain some of the acreage including a parcel with its own tax number which is currently landlocked and the second parcel was to be subdivided off from the main farm and this was not completed at the time of closing.  Mr. Petrisak stated that due to the time restraints the parties mutually agreed to subdivide the property after the closing.  Mr. Petrisak stated that at the time he had inquired about a variance, the minimum requirement for road frontage for a driveway was 20 feet and has since been changed to 100 feet.  Mr. Petrisak stated that there is a 380 foot road frontage on Mr. Freidlander’s 200 acre parcel which is a pie shaped parcel.  Mr. Petrisak stated that he is before the Board to reduce the required 100 feet to 50 feet of required frontage.  
Ms. Sciortino asked how many acres total are we discussing.  Mr. Petrisak stated that the mortgage is for 193, however there are presently 173 acres and the bank feels that the 20 acre reduction is already an issue and Mr. Petrisak further stated that the bank is not interested in a further reduction of the property for a driveway.  Mr. Petrisak stated that frankly he would put the driveway in the 50 foot space as opposed to the 100 foot requirement and further stated that it is the only place the driveway will work on the property.  
A discussion followed regarding the amount of frontage along the road and for the driveway to be on the eastern curb-cut, the size of the total parcel, tax numbered parcels and there are presently no subdivisions.
Mr. Petrisak stated that he is requesting a 50 percent reduction in road frontage to create a 100 percent increase to a landlocked situation.

A discussion followed regarding physical placement of the parcels and easements.  

Mr. Petrisak stated that the 50 feet will not be an easement, but there is an RG & E easement currently on the property.  

Mr. Wright summarized that the tax parcel is 15 acres and there is an agricultural easement.  Mr. Petrisak stated yes it is with the creek.  Mr. Wright stated that this parcel is totally landlocked.  Mr. Petrisak stated yes.  Mr. Wright stated that Lot A is cut out from the original parcel.  Mr. Petrisak stated that after the variance is granted we will be able to subdivide.  

A discussion followed regarding the physical layout of the total EquiCenter property.

A discussion followed regarding the previous request being 50 feet and that the property is presently screened from the neighbors.
Mr. Irvine asked if Mr. Petrisak had any conversations with the immediate neighbors.  Mr. Petrisak stated no.

A discussion followed regarding the issues of the bank not wanting to release another 50 feet of the property as it feels that it had already relinquished approximately 15 acres. The Board discussed the possibility of a land swap.

Discussions followed regarding regulations and financing not-for-profits, the EquiCenter losing more than they will gain, and possible property line shifting to rectify the situation which the bank has declined.  
Mr. Jones asked which bank Mr. Petrisak was speaking of and Mr. Petrisak stated he was not sure.
Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Petrisak, the bank and the EquiCenter have a difficulty and Mr. Petrisak is seeking the Zoning Board to resolve the issue, but the problem is that Mr. Petrisak is requesting the Board to create a nonconforming situation and the Zoning Board is reluctant to do that.  

A discussion followed regarding an easement between Mr. Petrisak and the EquiCenter and that the property must be owned outright.  

Mr. Jones asked when Mr. Petrisak closed on the property with the EquiCenter.  Mr. Petrisak stated 2009.  Mr. Jones stated that the changes for the curb-cut were implemented in 2008, missing the regulation change by one year.  

Mr. Wright stated that due to there being three parties involved we need more information from the two absent parties.  
Ms. Sciortino asked if the EquiCenter is paying taxes on the parcel in question.  Mr. Petrisak stated yes at the not-for-profit tax rate.  Mr. Petrisak stated he would be putting it back on the tax roll.  

Mr. Wright stated that the Board would like a copy of the administrative portion of the contract as to the subdivision of this parcel.  Mr. Petrisak stated that it simply states that the EquiCenter would have to aid Mr. Petrisak in the subdivision.  
Ms. Sciortino stated that she thought there was going to be a new driveway added to the EquiCenter.  Mr. Petrisak stated yes.  Mr. Jones stated that it has been approved by the Planning Board.

A discussion followed regarding the neighbors having all long driveways and that it will not look like there is any change in ownership and the current driveway being 15 feet.

Mr. Petrisak stated that the Right-of-way on Rush-Mendon Road is 66 feet.  Mr. Wright stated that this is a potential subdivision and only one house can be built on the parcel.  Mr. Petrisak stated it would be one house and his residence.  

A discussion followed regarding that an easement would hinder the possibility for a mortgage, private road access and the contract stating one home to be built on the property.  

A discussion followed regarding the bank requirements, mortgage rates and not-for profits.

A discussion followed regarding this issue being an administrative difficulty as opposed to a physical difficulty and that the reasons the regulations changed through the years. 

Mr. Petrisak stated that the bank in question was Lyon’s National Bank and that he did not hold Lyons National Bank accountable for this difficulty, but does hold himself accountable for not checking the regulations prior to the closing.  Mr. Petrisak further stated that Lyons Bank will not change the terms for him and that the bank is looking to get a little more of Mr. Freidlander’s “hide”.  Mr. Jones stated that if there is an agreement that Mr. Freidlander has to help Mr. Petrisak, Mr. Friedlander may well have to give up some of his “hide”.  Mr. Petrisak stated that he did not want to get into a confrontation with the EquiCenter as they will be neighbors.
Mr. Wright stated that there are an many unanswered questions between the three parties which makes it difficult for the Board to decide and understand the relief we are giving.

Mr. Petrisak stated that he could donate the rest of the land to Mr. Freidlander as he has already donated one-third of the value of this property to the EquiCenter.  Ms. Sciortino stated that none of which is being taxed at this point.  Mr. Petrisak agreed and further stated that if he could not get this done he would donate the property and take the tax benefit.  Mr. Irvine stated that the Town would be losing more land.  Ms. Sciortino asked if the variance is granted, how much property Mr. Petrisak will own.  Mr. Petrisak stated that he would own 28 acres.  Ms. Sciortino asked if any of the land is in the agricultural district.  Mr. Petrisak stated that part of it is currently in the agricultural district and will continue to be and the house will be built on the ridge and he and his wife intend to build another little farm as opposed to the “monstrosity” they built in the past.  

Mr. Peckham stated that in this instance if the Board was asked to grant this variance with regard to the balancing test the Board would be creating a substantial variance for this 50 foot driveway.  Mr. Peckham further stated that he didn’t really see, given the objective of this application, an undesirable change in the neighborhood or it being counterproductive to a safe environment.  Mr. Peckham stated that there are other benefits, not only to the applicant but to the Town returning a portion of 28 acres to the tax roll and that this situation has nothing to do with a flag lot problem.  Mr. Peckham stated that this will be one driveway with access to the road with one house on the property.  
A discussion followed regarding a condition for one home being on the property.

Mr. Peckham stated that as afar as creating a nonconforming situation we have done that before but this application has benefits to the Town and the applicant and this is almost incidental.  

Mr. Irvine stated that there was a definite problem regarding flag lots in the Town, but this application is a positive as it gets more property back on the tax roll and it fits nicely with the neighborhood and Mr. Irvine stated that he did not have a problem with it.  Ms. Sciortino stated that the flag lot regulation was created is to discourage stacking houses but in this case the home will be behind a farm pasture.  
A discussion followed regarding the reason for the flag lot regulations.

Mr. Peckham stated that if this property is developed, as it has been explained to us, we will not have a narrow rivet of road and one house so therefore the flag lot situation does not apply here.  Mr. Peckham stated that Mr. Petrisak is not asking to develop his property as a residential neighborhood.  Mr. Wright stated that Mr. Petrisak is asking the Board for a variance and there has not been an application for a subdivision plan or a site plan.  Mr. Peckham stated that there could be a condition that by testimony this is going to be for a single family residence and if it changes then there would be a violation of the condition of the variance.  Ms. Sciortino asked if that could be done.  Mr. Peckham stated that he recommends it be done.
Mr. Irvine addressed Mr. Walsh, Chairman of the Planning Board, asking if there has been any discussion regarding this application with the Planning Board.  Mr. Walsh stated no.  Mr. Wright asked Mr. Walsh if there were any statistical criteria relative to the distance between the driveway on the adjoining house to the northeast before you get to the next property.  Mr. Walsh stated that for a site plan approval there would be an issue looking at the site distance.

A discussion followed regarding sight distances; that the frontage does not have to be the access point; that the driveway does not have to be on their property and the applicant’s proposed driveway being between two approved driveways.
Mr. Wright stated that if there is a variance allowing 50 foot frontage on Rush-Mendon Road then the Planning Board must deal with the access onto the Rush-Mendon Road as opposed to the 100 foot frontage.  

A discussion followed regarding the EquiCenter’s driveway being a common driveway and the Planning Board being forced to make the decision for this application.

Mr. Wright stated that if we grant a variance it will run with the land.  Mr. Wright further stated that site plan review, if the Planning Board denied access then the appeal process is similar, it’s an Article 78 Proceeding and the outcomes are different.  Mr. Wright stated that he did not want to create a situation where we handcuff the Planning Board.  Ms. Sciortino stated that the fact that there are driveways on either side and across the street, it is a moot point.  
A discussion followed regarding the nonconforming situations within the Town.

Mr. Irvine stated that if Mr. Petrisak purchased 100 feet of frontage it does not change the outcome of this project and if we give him the variance he has his house and his driveway, there is no difference in the outcome.  Mr. Peckham stated that if the 100 feet requirement is to provide the safety issue, access view issue, highway conforming issue, but if this is an issue of flag lot development then he said, given the facts as they have been presented to us, we have a reasonable case to grant a variance.  Mr. Peckham further stated that if there is a sight issue whether it is a 100 foot cut or 50 foot cut that is going to be there. 
Mr. Wright asked Mr. Walsh if he could comment on the 100 foot distance.  Mr. Walsh stated that there was flag lot stacking going on at the time.  Ms. Sciortino stated that that  is not part of this problem.

Mr. Wright stated that he would like the documentation regarding the commitment that the EquiCenter has with Mr. Petrisak and that the Board will leave the public hearing open until May 9th.  Mr. Wright asked if there were any further questions.  There were no further questions.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to continue the Public Hearing.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp – aye; Ms. Sciortino - aye; Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye and Mr. Irvine - aye. 

Mr. Petrisak left the meeting at 7:45 pm.
MINUTES
MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve the minutes of the February 14, 2013 meeting with amendments.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp – aye; Ms. Sciortino - aye; Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye; Mr. Irvine -Abstain. 

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino to adjourn the meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Thorp – aye; Ms. Sciortino - aye; Mr. Peckham – aye; Mr. Wright – aye and Mr. Irvine - aye
The meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.
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